
 

 

 

Welcome (arrival, coffee etc.) 7:30 – 7:35 
 
Natural Areas Program updates  7:35 – 8:30 
 
Break 8:30 – 8:40  
 
Discussion on Committee’s annual report 8:40 – 10:30   
 
Adjourn 10:30 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Coffee, pastries and fruit will be provided 
 
 

Validated parking is available in parking structure accessed from Northeast Irving Street 
Please have parking ticket validated at Metro reception desk as you leave 

Date: September 12, 2008 

Location: Council Chambers 

Time: 7:30 a.m. to 10:30 a.m. 

Subject: Natural Areas Program Performance Oversight Committee 

  



 

Minutes 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Natural Areas Program Performance Oversight Committee 
September 12, 2008 
  

Committee Members in attendance: Linda Craig, Rocky Dixon, Michele Frank, Peter Krainock 
(Committee Chair), Anil Krishnamurthy, Jill Long, Jaquenette McIntire, Segeni Mungai, David Pollock 

Committee Members excused: Dave Evans, Helena Huang, Don Jones, Lori Luchak, Sylvia Roll 

Metro Management:  David Bragdon,  Kathleen Brennan-Hunter, Jim Desmond 

Metro Staff:  Paul Garrahan, Marybeth Haliski, Ashley Hohimer, Heather Kent, Jeff Tucker 

Guest:  Nancy Jerrick 
   

Welcome 

Committee Chair Peter Krainock welcomed the committee and thanked everyone for attending the 
meeting. He introduced Nancy Jerrick, who will be writing the committee’s annual report. 

Program updates 
 
Kathleen Brennan-Hunter reviewed the acquisition, stabilization and financial reports (attached). She 
noted that Metro is in the process of hiring a trails planner, which will complete program staffing. 
 
Local Share. Three more IGAs have been signed; six are still to be returned. Some of these are smaller 
jurisdictions and Metro is working with them to complete the documents. 
 
Capital Grants. The Metro Council awarded $389,500 for three Nature in Neighborhood capital grant 
projects, the first funded by the 2006 natural areas bond measure. The projects include $150,000 for 
restoration of Crystal Springs Creek and design and construction of a new nature play area at 
Westmoreland Park; $99,500 to help transform a historic property in North Portland’s Humboldt 
neighborhood into an outdoor classroom and living laboratory; and $140,000 to support the acquisition 
and development of a small neighborhood park in a park deficient, mixed-income community adjacent to 
permanent affordable housing. David Bragdon noted that one of the benefits of the capital grants program 
is that it allows us to help fund projects in areas not tied directly to one of our target areas. Rocky Dixon 
asked if there was a mechanism to track how grantees are spending the funds. Kathleen replied that 
there are benchmarks and performance measures in place to ensure grantees are in compliance. Jim 
Desmond noted that because the projects are capital, they are fairly easy to track. Of the projects that did 
not meet criteria, most did not promote re-naturing or re-greening, were not true capital projects, funds 
were requested to comply with regulatory issues or the jurisdiction had already budgeted for the project.  

Rocky asked about continued outreach, especially to the “west side,” which had fewer applications and 
no grant awardees in this first round. Kathleen replied that the grant review committee helped draft an 
outreach plan to reach area non-profits and school groups, and staff will give presentations about the 
program and present grant writing workshops. Peter Krainock asked if there was adequate staffing for the 
program; Kathleen responded yes, but she will review the staffing level in six months. Two employees 



devote half of their time to the capital grants program. Segeni Mungai suggested adding program 
information to various jurisdictions’ websites. Kathleen noted that the City of Portland does have a page 
devoted to the program, and agreed this was a good way to spread information about the program and 
solicit applications. Regarding the inequity of east side vs. west side applications, David Bragdon noted 
that the east side has a different level of community involvement than the west side. David Pollock said 
that as long as Metro documents efforts to engage west side organizations, he did not see a problem with 
the uneven awards. Peter acknowledged that Metro seemed to be aware of the challenges and 
suggested the committee review the issue next year, after the next round or two of grants are awarded. 
Linda Craig asked if the grant criteria is too onerous. Kathleen responded that the criteria is set out in the 
bond measure, but that she does not feel it is too difficult to meet the criteria. Jim Desmond noted that 
Metro had anticipated that the program would start slowly, and expects substantial improvement in the 
applications by years 3-5. 
 
Acquisitions.  Peter noted there have been a lot of acquisitions in east county. Kathleen agreed, and 
noted that many of the recent acquisitions are in 1995 target areas, so the groundwork had already been 
laid. In addition, many of the west side acquisition targets are in rural areas and are tied up with Measure 
47. She noted that there are several west side projects she expects to close in coming weeks. Peter 
asked Kathleen what she saw as challenges; she replied it is critical to continue to work with community 
partners; finalize the hiring of the trails planner and make a strong push in that area; and continue to get 
out in the community and communicate. 
 
Peter inquired if the double appraisal process has proven successful. Paul noted that while there have 
been several appraisals where the appraisers have differing interpretations, overall the process is 
working. He does closely review all appraisals and will contact the appraisers if the reports are widely 
divergent or if a specific appraiser is continuously off the mark. Rocky Dixon asked that examples of a 
“good” and a “bad” appraisal could be discussed at the next meeting. 
 
Peter asked David Bragdon for a “state of the bond measure” report. David replied that from the Metro 
Council’s standpoint, the program is a success. He noted that the refinement process was extremely well-
run and very helpful, and the staff is professional and knowledgeable. David also thanked the Oversight 
Committee for their willingness to share their expertise.  
 
Annual Report 
 
Committee members discussed what was going well, and what areas still need attention: 
 
Going well: 

• Refinement process 
• Program staffing 
• Closing memos 
• Easy-to understand financial statements; transparent budget 
• Tired target areas 
• Best practices for negotiation and due diligence 
• Efficient Metro/committee interaction  
• Well-defined criteria 
• Program is politic-free (transcends electeds) 
• Metro is flexible, willing and eager to accept committee input 
• Informative website 
• Target area tours 
• Appropriate council involvement 
• Equitable decision making 
• Ability to say no 
• Administrative costs >10% 
• Response to Auditor’s report 

 



Opportunities for improvement: 
• Regional equity 
• Grants program 
• Communications/outreach 
• Signage 
• Collaboration with other Metro departments/MCCI/Connecting Green 
• Formally document and track “failures” in acquisition process 
• Define who the sellers are 
• What are the annual acquisition/financial goals and have they been met? 
• Depend too much on website 

 
Nancy Jerrick will send a draft copy of the report to the committee; Peter asked that members respond as 
soon as possible. The report will be presented to the Metro Council at 2:00 p.m. Thursday, October 23. It 
will then be sent to the media and posted on Metro’s website. 
 
David Bragdon and Jim Desmond thanked the committee for their positive comments and expertise over 
the past year. 
 
Next Meeting 
 
The committee will reconvene in early December.  
 
Adjournment.  The meeting adjourned at 10:30 am. 
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